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CEO MESSAGE

As we moved into a new year, we continued demonstrating our 
commitment to “Building Better Health” for the counties and region 
we serve with new physicians, new service lines, and new partnerships 
for enhanced access to exceptional care. The changes we continue to 
make each year would not be possible without the staff, physicians, 
department leaders, and executive leadership who work alongside me, 
right here at LMH. 

On behalf of our entire organization, I am incredibly proud of our role 
within the community -- not just as a caregiver, but as a financial pillar 
of success. We are grateful that we are able to provide healthcare, jobs, 
and philanthropic support for our families, friends, neighbors, and 
community partners. It isn’t about profit when we plan for our growth. 
As a not-for-profit hospital, it is our duty to be financially responsible 
in looking for ways to reinvest what profits we make into maintaining 
or expanding our service offerings. We try to be very strategic about 
putting our resources back into the community, for the benefit of the 
patients and communities that we serve.

As you read through these next pages with highlights about our 
successes and accomplishments from this past year, it is my hope that 
you will also be proud of the hospital that you trust for your healthcare 
needs. 

I want you to experience the healthcare that we have designed to make 
you feel heard, understood, and valued as we work together toward the 
best possible outcome for you. We will remain committed to achieving 
the highest levels of clinical excellence by investing in state-of-the-art 
equipment and technology that make better health possible.

Healthcare has continued to undergo tremendous changes over the 
past few years, specifically in the way we must provide it. While many 
rural hospitals in our state and across the country battle financial 
hardships, LMH continues to be financially strong. 

Going forward, our highest priority is to embrace how we must evolve 
and change by implementing strategies focused on providing a safe and 
high-quality healthcare experience for every patient, every time. 
This focus has served us well for many years and assures that our 
hospital is positioned for success for many more years to come.

PERRY GAY
PRESIDENT AND CEO



1,661
Admissions

2018 STATISTICS

486
Babies Born

4,046
Surgeries + Scopes

99,546
Outpatient Registrations

17,853
Emergency Room Visits

139,476
Physician Office Visits

677
Employees

164
Days Cash on Hand

872
Jobs Generated in Cass Co.

$32,615,000
Personal Income Generated

$86,502,788
Total Value Economic Impact

2018 AWARDS

This award certifies that Logansport Memorial Hospital is one of the 
Top 100 Rural and Community Hospitals in the country in eight pillars of 
measurement: Inpatient Share Ranking, Outpatient Share Ranking, Cost, 
Charge, Quality, Outcomes, Patient Perspectives, and Financial Stability.

2018 ONLINE

Logansport Memorial Hospital launched a redesigned website in 2018 to 
reorganize content and make our online experience more user-friendly. 
A new feature that was added during the redesign is the option to 
request an appointment with a provider online. Users complete the form 
with various information that is sent securely to coordinators who follow 
up with the patient to get them scheduled. In a world of digital 
convenience, LMH is now providing a new way to make the appointment 
you need.



NEW PHYSICIANS

Dr. Eren Cetin is the newest pediatrician to join the Logansport 
Memorial Physician Network. His residency gave him oppportunities to 
study and volunteer in various specialized areas of medicine, including 
the Bone Marrow Transplant Center of the Memorial Sloan Kettering 
Cancer Center, and in the Pediatric ICU of the Maria Fareri Children’s 
Hospital at New York Medical College in Westchester, New York. 
His approach is to partner with parents and families, working together to 
promote the healthy development of children, teens, and young adults.

EREN CETIN, MD
PEDIATRICS

LMPN PEDIATRICS
1201 Michigan Avenue, Suite 330

(574) 753-4151

Dr. Steven Behrendsen is a board-certified rheumatologist who joined 
the Logansport Memorial Physician Network in August. Convenient 
access to rheumatology care was an identified health need for many of 
the patients in our community and in the surrounding counties we serve, 
and Dr. Behrendsen is passionate about his practice for the opportunity 
to help signficantly improve a patient’s quality of life. His approach is to 
build relationships with his patients to find a personalized treatment 
option that feels right for them.

LMPN RHEUMATOLOGY
1201 Michigan Avenue, Suite 380

(574) 753-1769

STEVEN BEHRENDSEN,

RHEUMATOLOGY
DO, FACR

LMPN SURGICAL SERVICES
1025 Michigan Avenue, Suite 215

(574) 753-2222

STEPHEN BECK, MD
UROLOGY

Dr. Stephen Beck is a board-certified urologist who joined the 
Logansport Memorial Physician Network in October. He has advanced 
fellowship training in the management of urologic cancers. In addition to 
seeing patients for routine urologic conditions and surgical procedures, 
he will also work closely with the cancer care physicians in the new 
Logansport Memorial Cancer Care Center to provide state-of-the-art 
therapy for patients battling prostate cancer, kidney cancer, or other 
types of urologic cancers.



NEW IMAGING PARTNERSHIP

Logansport Memorial Hospital is proud to provide many clinical services for our community so that patients 
can have a seamless care experience, with as many tests and procedures performed on-site as possible. 
One of the service areas that is very helpful in diagnosing, treating, and managing conditions or diseases is 
the medical imaging department. The physician specialists who interpret medical imaging test results are 
known as radiologists, and this year, LMH entered into a new partnership with a radiology group to offer more 
imaging options for our patients right here at home.

SUMMIT RADIOLOGY
LMH carefully evaluated potential partners when looking to improve the timeliness and efficiency of 
interpreting medical imaging results for other providers in our affiliated network. Summit Radiology is based 
out of Fort Wayne and serves hospitals across Indiana and in several surrounding states by providing 
radiology services on-site and remotely. On-site services give our providers access to the radiologist for 
any follow-up or additional discussion needed about test results, and remote services ensure that medical 
imaging results can be interpreted day or night, for any care situation that arises in an emergency or 
after-hours. 

All physicians of Summit Radiology are graduates of accredited Radiology residency programs, and most 
have completed additional fellowship training in subspecialty fields such as Interventional Radiology, 
Body Imaging, Mammography, Neuroradiology, Musculoskeletal, and Nuclear Medicine.

Imaging Procedures include:
•	 Arthrograms and Injections (Ankle, Elbow, Hip, 

Knee, Shoulder and Wrist)
•	 CT-Guided Biopsies
•	 Mammography procedures, including  

Stereotactic Breast Biopsy and  
Ultrasound-Guided Core Breast Biopsy

•	 Other various ultrasound-guided biopsies

PET/CT SCAN NOW AVAILABLE
Logansport Memorial Hospital also began offering PET/CT scans on-site for patients in 2018. This advanced 
imaging procedure combines two imaging scans into one procedure -- positron emission tomography (PET) 
and computed tomography (CT).  A PET/CT scan reveals information about the structure and function of cells 
and tissues in the body during a single imaging session.

With the addition of the Logansport Memorial Cancer Care Center, PET/CT scans can be used to detect 
cancerous tissues and cells in the body that may not always be found through a standard CT scan or MRI. 
Our patients now have local access to enhanced imaging techniques for the comprehensive treatment of 
their cancer.



NEW SERVICE LINES TO LMH

Growing our network of affiliated providers continues to be a high priority for Logansport Memorial Hospital. 
It takes a team of primary care and specialty providers to deliver the true continuum of care for our patients, 
so that they don’t have to travel out of town for specialized services. In years past, specialty services have 
been brought to LMH in partnership with providers who are not affiliated with our Logansport Memorial 
Physician Network. These partnerships exist to offer additional convenience for our patients. More recently, 
we have sought to find providers and specialists who want to join our affiliated network and assimilate into 
our community, to provide the care that’s needed with the same commitment that we have to those we 
serve. 

In 2018, we were fortunate to find two specialists in key service lines who shared that passion and 
commitment to delivering top-tier, personalized care. They are helping us expand access to specialty services 
for patients throughout our region.



RHEUMATOLOGY

UROLOGY

1201 Michigan Avenue
Suite 380

One of the new services brought to LMH in 2018 for patients who 
suffer from painful arthritis or from frustrating autoimmune diseases 
was rheumatology. Dr. Steven Behrendsen is an internal medicine 
physician who is board-certified in rheumatology. He brings his 
additional education and experience in diagnosing and treating arthritis 
and other conditions affecting the joints, soft tissues, and connective 
tissues in the body to LMH for the benefit of our community. 

Arthritis is a painful condition that can become debilitating and cause 
those affected by it to lose their quality of life. Patients suffering from 
severe, long-term joint and muscle pain may find their ability to work 
and care for themselves compromised. In these cases, additional 
support from diagnostic and therapeutic resources provided by a 
rheumatologist can help primary care physicians make a more accurate 
diagnosis and provide more focused care. In addition to treating 
arthritis, Dr. Behrendsen also specializes in diagnosing and treating 
complicated autoimmune diseases, such as Lupus and scleroderma. 
He is currently accepting new patients.

Urology has long been offered through strategic partnerships at LMH 
to bring the needed services on-site and offer convenient access 
to them for our patients. In 2018, LMH successfully recruited a 
board-certified urologist with advanced fellowship training in the 
management of urological cancers to officially join our affiliated 
network of providers. This secured urology services to be provided 
five days per week for our patients in need.

Dr. Stephen Beck can help with a wide variety of issues related to the 
bladder and kidneys. Conditions that benefit from urologic treatment 
include kidney stones, bladder disorders (such as overactive 
bladder and incontinence), prostate problems, low testosterone, 
prostate cancer, recurrent urinary tract infections, and urologic cancers. 
When medication and other non-surgical treatments are either 
unavailable or cannot relieve symptoms, surgery is the recommended 
option for many of these conditions. Dr. Beck develops customized 
treatment plans for all of his patients, using all treatment options 
available to help restore your health and improve your quality of life. 
He is currently accepting new patients.

574.753.1769

1025 Michigan Avenue
Suite 215

574.753.2222



SPORTS MEDICINE PROGRAM

Logansport Memorial Hospital is pleased to be bringing another new service to residents and families in 
Logansport, Cass County, and the surrounding counties of north central Indiana. The new Logansport 
Memorial Sports Medicine program launched at the beginning of the 2018-2019 school year features 
partnerships with local school corporations to provide on-site athletic training services and coverage to 
student athletes. These student athletes then have direct access to other necessary services, including 
orthopedics care and foot and ankle care, as well as closely coordinated follow-up care with physical therapy, 
all to deliver a comprehensive approach in maintaining their sports performance levels or in recovering from 
an athletic injury.

Logansport Memorial Sports Medicine serves varsity student athletes in the Logansport, Caston, Pioneer, 
Peru, and North Miami school corporations. An athletic trainer who is designated to serve each school will 
provide full-time coverage for various sporting events.

“While this program is new for us, it combines services that we already have in place to provide access to 
care that was previously missing for many of our local school corporations,” comments Perry Gay, President 
and CEO of Logansport Memorial Hospital. “If student athletes at any of these school corporations were 
injured during a sporting event, they may have needed to travel some distance to receive proper care and 
treatment. With our board-certified athletic trainers now on the sidelines at each event, we can deliver the 
immediate care that’s needed to address the injury until a more thorough assessment can be completed or 
more specialized care can be provided. Our team is led by our foot and ankle specialist Dr. Alex Lebrija, who 
serves as our medical director and will work closely with each athletic trainer in each school corporation to 
ensure the healthcare needs of their student athletes are met effectively and comprehensively.”

FORGING A NEW PROGRAMMING PARTNERSHIP
Pictured with one of the new signs for the Berry Bowl at 

Logansport High School (L-R):  Matt Jones (LHS Principal), 
Michele Starkey (LCSC Superintendent), 

Perry Gay (LMH CEO), 
Vicki Byrd (Vice-President of Planning and Development), 

and Brian Strong (LHS Athletic Director).

RENAMING THE FOOTBALL STADIUM
As part of this new partnership, the football stadium in the 
Logansport Community School Corporation was renamed 

“Logansport Memorial Hospital Stadium.”
A ribbon-cutting ceremony took place on Friday, August 24 
to officially designate the stadium and celebrate this new 

community partnership.



Our Team 
of Providers:

In the Logansport Memorial Sports Medicine program, concussion screenings will also be offered regularly to 
each partner school so that athletes are kept safe from one of the most serious injuries to be sustained 
during a sporting event. The Logansport Memorial Sports Medicine team uses ImPACT® concussion 
screening and testing tools, which have been proven as an industry standard by the FDA and other 
regulatory agencies. The ImPACT® concussion screening has two components -- one for baseline testing 
and one for post-injury testing -- that are used together to determine if a student athlete can safely return to 
play or activity. Each athletic trainer in the Sports Medicine program is certified to use the ImPACT® tool and 
physicians in the Logansport Memorial Physician Network are able to interpret results quickly. 

For questions about the Logansport Memorial Sports Medicine program, please contact Vice-President of 
Workforce Health and Sports Medicine Rachel Theodore. She can be reached at (574) 725-2012, option 4 
or by email at rtheodore@logansportmemorial.org. Additional information about our partnerships and sports 
medicine services can be found by visiting the LMH website at LogansportMemorial.org/SportsMedicine. 

E. Alex Lebrija, DPM
Podiatrist, Medical Director

Ganesh Ramachandran, DO
Orthopedic Surgeon

Kral Varhan, MD
Orthopedic Surgeon

Tyler Hudson
Athletic Trainer

Sydney Sims
Athletic Trainer

Jordan Weitzell
Athletic Trainer

Primmer Zook
Athletic Trainer



COMMUNITY BENEFIT

Logansport Memorial Hospital’s purpose remains the same in this changing world of healthcare -- to help 
improve the health and well-being of our community, for individuals as well as larger community groups. 
This purposeful work can be traced back to our mission, making “Your Health our Passion.”

As a not-for-profit organization, it is our responsibility to provide programs and services that increase 
access to needed care for those who live here. We define these programs and services as the “community 
benefit” that we provide, and the overall community benefit is calculated in four different areas: Financial and 
In-Kind Contributions, Community Health Improvement Services, Community Building Activities, and Health 
Professions Education.

$1,693,902

$194,803

$312,049

$1,018,911

$714,563

$3,809,582

$10,699,259

$4,135,938

Financial and 
In-Kind Contributions

Community Health 
Improvement Services

Community-Building 
Activities

Health Professions 
Education

Charity Care

Bad Debt Expense

Unreimbursed Cost of 
Medicare

Medicaid Shortfall

The dollar amounts reflected here demonstrate 
how seriously we take our mission and 
commitment to our community. 

We listen to the needs of our patient population, 
and respond with appropriate programs and 
services, investing in community health 
partnerships, educational programs, and 
uncompensated care. We also initiate and 
support efforts that increase access to our 
services and to other needed services, as well as 
educating future health professionals who may 
one day walk the halls of our campus.

TOTAL COMMUNITY BENEFIT
$22,579,007

Logansport Memorial Hospital opened its doors in 1925, and since then, these doors have been open to the 
community each and every day. We exist to heal the sick and improve the health of the patients and 
communities that we serve. Our tradition of addressing healthcare needs and providing benefits for our 
community will continue for many years to come.



LMH FOUNDATION

The Logansport Memorial Hospital Foundation supports Logansport Memorial Hospital by actively raising 
funds to help the hospital provide high-quality healthcare to Logansport, Cass County, and our surrounding 
counties. 2018 was another amazing year for the LMH Foundation, thanks to the spirit of giving that radiates 
from our own employees and the community surrounding Logansport Memorial Hospital. 

OUR COMMUNITY IMPACT
This year, our generous donors helped make possible 
the purchase of:

If you would like to know more about the Foundation’s activities, or how to get involved in supporting our efforts, 
please contact Vicki Byrd, Vice-President of Planning and Development.

(574) 753-1414  |  vbyrd@logansportmemorial.org

PUTTING PATIENTS FIRST:  
SCHOLARSHIPS FOR NEEDED SERVICES 
When patients are in need of financial assistance 
to take advantage of services provided at LMH, the 
Foundation is happy to help. Donors give directly to 
designated funds each year that specifically provide 
access to care that can improve a patient’s quality of 
life and overall health. In 2018, the Foundation was 
able to give $8,353.59 to patients in need of various 
services, from diagnostic mammography procedures 
to cardiac rehab scholarships.

PUTTING THE “FUN” IN FUNDRAISING 
The first biennial “Up on the Roof” Gala was held 
in 2017, so donors and community members have 
spent 2018 anticipating its upcoming return in 2019. 
The event was held on top of the hospital’s parking 
garage, with a large tent and live entertainment that 
made our fundraising efforts unforgettable and so 
much FUN! Attendees can look forward to 
donating toward another identifiable need for 
Logansport Memorial Hospital that will make a 
meaningful impact on patient care.

•	 “Stop the Bleed” kits for Logansport Community Schools

•	 AEDs for each athletic trainer to use at events for our 
sports medicine partner schools

•	 upgraded CPR equipment for training opportunities  
that is compliant with the American Heart Association 
standards

•	 new asphalt and restriping on the River Bluff Trail and 
Hervey Preserve



1101 Michigan Avenue
Logansport, IN  46947

(574) 753-7541
LogansportMemorial.org


